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----------------- 
Editor's Note 
----------------- 
 
1. Regular Reports from WTO Ministerial Conference in Cancun 
 
INVEST-SD News Bulletin will not be published in its regular weekly 
format this week and next. Instead, we will bring you regular updates 
from the WTO Ministerial Conference in Cancun, where discussions are 
under way on a possible launch of multilateral negotiations on 
investment (See next story). 
 
 
 
------------------------- 
Negotiations Watch 
------------------------- 
 
2. Countries Remain Far Apart on Investment two days into WTO Summit, 
By Luke Eric Peterson in Cancun 
 
World Trade Ministers meeting in Cancun, Mexico continue to remain far 
apart on the question of whether negotiations on a multilateral 
agreement on investment should be launched this weekend. 
 
Mid-way through the second of a scheduled five days of talks, ministers 
from developed and developing countries held press conferences to 
underscore their divergent positions on the so-called Singapore issues 
(investment, competition, trade facilitation and transparency in 
government procurement.) 
 
Delegates from 16 developing nations* held a press conference to 
announce an agreement reached between them on Tuesday. Led by Malaysian 
Trade Minister Rafidah Aziz, the countries underscored that they oppose 
any decision to launch negotiations on the Singapore issues at this 



time. The grouping also noted that they speak not only for themselves 
but for a much larger group of Least-Developed countries, as well as the 
Caribbean community, thus representing dozens of the WTO's 146 
member-states. 
 
Today's press conference saw Minister Rafidah and her colleagues insist 
that the Singapore issues should be referred back to the WTO in Geneva 
for further discussion and clarification before any decision could be 
taken by ministers to launch negotiations on these issues. 
 
Citing the sheer inability of many developing country delegations to 
handle further complex negotiations, the opponents of the so-called "new 
issues" also pointed to a lack of clarity about how new investment rules 
might impact upon domestic policies. 
 
Meanwhile, Canadian trade minister Pierre Pettigrew, the minister chosen 
by the WTO to facilitate the discussion of the Singapore issues between 
member-states here in Cancun, insisted in a separate press conference 
that consultations were still at an early stage. However, Pettigrew 
added that if governments remain split at the scheduled end of the 
conference on Sunday, then "we will have a real problem". 
 
Pettigrew dismissed suggestions that Canada's own enthusiasm for a 
launch of multilateral investment negotiations might mean that he is not 
well-placed to play a neutral role as a facilitator charged with finding 
common ground on investment and the other Singapore issues. 
 
The Canadian trade minister sounded sanguine as he headed into a series 
of one-on-one consultations this evening with WTO member-states about 
the contentious Singapore issues - indicating that countries may show 
more flexibility as the WTO conference wears on. 
 
The EU and Japan remain key proponents of the Singapore issues - and in 
particular, the launch of multilateral investment negotiations. The 
United States has also signaled support for negotiations on the 
Singapore issues, but has insisted that such talks would be desirable 
only if they were to have high ambitions. 
 
At a press conference this morning, Deputy US Trade Representative Peter 
Allgeier suggested that much more consensus seems to exist on two of the 
four Singapore issues - trade facilitation and government procurement - 
raising the specter that these two issues might be de-coupled and 
pursued on different timetables than the more controversial topics of 
investment and competition. 
 
When this prospect was put to Ambassador Rafidah Aziz of Malaysia by 
journalists this afternoon, she conceded that the four issues could be 
handled separately - with some becoming the subject of multilateral 
negotiations, while others could b held back for further clarification - 
but she went on to insist that all four of the issues require further 
clarification before they will be ripe for actual negotiations, and as 
such, should all be referred back to Geneva for more clarification. 
 
Minister Rafidah also rejected any attempts by the EU and Japan to link 
further reduction in western agricultural subsidies to an agreement on 
the part of developing countries to consent to the launch of investment 



negotiations. In ruling out such horse-trading, the ambassador noted 
that movement on the controversial agriculture file has been overdue for 
some 16 years, and that it must occur, regardless of other developments 
at this week's WTO Conference. 
 
When asked by the Editor of INVEST-SD Bulletin if the reluctance to 
engage in multilateral negotiations on investment may signal a further 
desire on the part of this group of developing countries to revisit and 
review earlier bilateral investment treaties - which may contain some of 
the same provisions being floated by the EU and Japan in multilateral 
circles - Minister Rafidah insisted that bilateral agreements were not 
the concern, and instead stressed that some countries simply did not 
want to see a single multilateral investment framework setting rules for 
all countries. 
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